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Terenure/Rathfarnham Area Committee Meeting (2)

Tuesday 10th January 2006

Motion No 8
Motion: Councillor T. McDermott
"That the Committee discuss, with the aid of a detailed report from the Manager, the role of the Environment Department in assessing  the consequences of building a Lidl retail store on a former landfill site on Greenhills Road (SD05A/0552), how the presence of potentially dangerous material came to the attention of the Council, the steps being taken to rectify it, the possible implications to neighbouring houses regarding odours from gas emissions and the steps being taken to rectify all aspects of the situation. The report should refer to the Council's understanding of the existing readings of critical measures from the site, where they fit within acceptable minimum and maximum tolerances and how potential risks will be managed in the future - in light of the fact that the boundaries of the landfill are not known. The report should also explain why these issues were not addressed in the original planning application (SD04A/0784)."

Report:

Under Planning Reg Ref. SD04A/078A permission was granted for demolition of a building and redevelopment of the Lidl site.  Final grant of permission was issued on 1st February 2005.  However, site investigations and reports by the developer’s consultants indicated the site contained an old landfill, dating back to the 1960s.  According to Council records, the landfill was confined to the Lidl site.  A detailed site investigation by the developer’s consultants was submitted to the Council in September 2005 and was examined by technical staff in the Environmental Services Department.  The reports and recommendations were found to be acceptable and the Planning Department were informed of same.

A revised planning application (SD05A/0552) was made in July 2005 and additional information was received in September 2005,in order to address the landfill and other issues. Permission was granted in October 2005 including the following condition. 

“Gas emissions shall continue to be monitored every six months”. 

The report submitted by the developer outlined the nature of the landfill and the current emissions.  These are at an acceptable level in relation to normal limits, given the recommendation to vent the area, seal the floor and the future monitoring of the site by the developer.  The current levels are low in a vented situation.  The Council will also require the buildings to be monitored internally, a similar practice to that which exists on landfill sites.

It should be noted that a warehouse has existed on the same site as the proposed new building for many years with no reports of any environmental problems.

Liaison is ongoing with a representative of Lidl regarding inspection of the monitoring system which has been put in place.
